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Camp News:
Commander’s Corner: Joe Nokes
My friends,

Our Lee-Jackson Banquet has passed and was a success. | give many thanks to all of you who helped to make
this event a success.

Another recent success occurred during the opening of the “War Comes to the Mississippi Delta” series at
Museum of the Mississippi Delta. The museum set records for attendance for an exhibit opening (and the efforts
of our camp members were a huge part of this event). Again, let me thank all of you who were involved whether
you reenacted, manned our recruiting table, or just came for moral support.

Our annual Executive Council meeting has also concluded. Let me be the first to commend the fine men who
make up our “Officer Corps” for their hard work. We will be making announcements and disseminating
information from the EC meeting in the upcoming weeks.

For the month of February, the Battle for the Texas Hospital at Quitman is taking place on February 22-24.
Many of our camp reenactors will be attending. Even if you are a spectator and not a reenactor, this eventisa
good one to attend. The Park has a campground (with bathhouse) and the battle takes place within yards of
parking.

March 8-9 needs to be on everyone’s calendars due to our Living History at Fort Pemberton. We need
reenactors of all kinds. Even if you cannot stay the whole time, plan to stop by and visit; you will not be
disappointed. We need to continue to “shine” following the museum opening, thereby reinforcing our role as
the stewards of history for this area.

Now that all the “announcements” are over, please indulge me for a moment as | pull out my stump. | have
spoken to people from different camps in recent times. Many of our brethren run successful operations. But |
have also spoken with people who have expressed concerns with their camps. More to the point, many of these
same people have expressed admiration for the works that our camp performs. Let me commend all of you and,
at the same time, remind you that we are a highly respected SCV camp. We have members in all phases from
National officers, to State officers, to members of the Mechanized Cavalry and the MOS&B. And | am not
forgetting our UDC and OCR ladies; they keep us going when all else fails.

Where am | going with this? We as a camp are admired and respected in many circles. Our members are
admired and respected in many circles. There is a good reason; WE ARE THAT GOOD! But we cannot afford to
rest on our laurels. Let us all keep striving to do a little more and a little better. Together we can make our camp
the pride of our Brigade, State, and National organization. | will see you there.

| remain respectfully,
Joe Nokes

February 7 Meeting

The B/G Benjamin G. Humphreys Camp # 1625 will hold its
annually business meeting on Thursday, February 7. We will not
have a speaker at this meeting because this is when we have our
yearly business session and approval of the Camp Budget. We
have a huge agenda to discuss with many activities in the works
that need attention for this new year.

The will once again have their raffle and the notorious Chase
the Yankee which has been eluding people for a year now. That
Yankee sure is tricky and slippery but someone is sure to catch him
soon and put him out of his misery.

Please make all plans to attend this meeting because this is your

Camp and it cannot function without you and your voice.

More and more of our members are taking an interest in the Mechanized Cavalry. Thus, for our March meeting, Bert King, Hattiesburg Camp
Commander & State Mechanized Cavalry Captain, is going to make a to make a presentation on the Mechanized Cavalry to our camp during the
March meeting. Lets make plans to lean more about a growing unit in our organization.

Copyright Notice: The Delta General is the publication of the Brig./General Benjamin G. Humphrey’s Camp and should not be reproduced in any form
without permission. In accordance with Title 17 U.S.C. Section 107, any copyrighted material published herein is distributed under fair use without
profit or payment to those who are interested in receiving the provided information for non-profit research and educational purpose only. Reference:

www.law.cornell.eduuscode/17/107.shtml



Adjutant’s Report: Dan McCaskill

17th Annual Lee - Jackson Birthday Banquet - January 12, 2013

7:00 pm The Camp Meeting for the month of January was our 17th Annual Lee — Jackson Birthday Banquet. Commander Joe Nokes called the
banquet to order at 7:00 pm. The Colors were presented by members of the CS Marine Color Guard commanded by Earl McCown. Earl gave the
Invocation and Blessing to open the Banquet. Color Sergeant Chris Lewis led the gathering in the Pledge and Salutes to the Flags followed by the
reading of “The Charge” to the Sons of Confederate Veterans. Commander Nokes welcomed everyone to the Banquet and talked a little about
what the Sons of Confederate Veterans stood for and what we do. Commander Nokes then turned over the podium to Larry McCluney for the
presentation of the H. L. Hunley JROTC Award to C. J. Blankenship. Larry presented the medal to Gunnery Sgt. Donald Alderson who pinned C. J.
After the presentation, Commander Nokes invited everyone to help themselves to dinner.

After dinner, Larry McCluney introduced our guest speaker, Doug Adams. Doug talked about the post war years of the life of Nathan Bedford
Forrest. Doug’s program was very instructive and entertaining. As Doug stated, Nathan Bedford Forrest is one of the most maligned and
misunderstood figures in American history. Despite of the historical facts that prove the following two events are untrue, Forrest is still
considered the founder of the Klan and he is responsible for the massacre at Fort Pillow. As Southerners, we know the truth.

After the program, Dan McCaskill led the Candlelight Memorial service where we remembered the passing of Camp Members Ralph
Washington and James “Choctaw” Morrow last year and all of our Confederate Ancestors.

The last event of the evening was the OCR Raffle directed by Annette McCluney and Missy Stillman. With an abundance of prizes, many
people won a prize.

Commander Nokes closed the festivities by thanking everyone for coming out to help us celebrate the births of Lee and Jackson. Joe asked
Earl to dismiss the gathering with a Word of Prayer.

Attendance for the evening was on the low side with 37 in attendance. Sickness and forecasts for severe weather kept many at home. | want
to thank everyone who brought a dish and a special thanks goes out to Sandra, Missy, Nancy, Gator and Mike for helping to set-up and
decorate the Fellowship Hall.

Respectfully Submitted,
Dan McCaskill, Adj.

Order of Confederate Rose News

Ladies,

The opening night for the museum exhibits, “War Comes to the Mississippi Delta” was a huge success. Over 110 people attended the
pre-opening night. Even though he is a Yankee, General Grant was well received and honored our Chapter by thanking us for making his
visit possible. For those who do not know, Dr. Curt Fields who portrays Grant is a devoted SCV member which made things better when I
wrote the check out, lol. I want to tahnk everyone that helped work on the Lee/Jackson Banquet to make it a success.

We will have sandwiches at our Thursday meeting using the left over meat from the Banquet. I need people to bring bread,
condiments, chips, dips, snacks and drinks.

As areminder to the members of the Ella Palmer Chapter, our annual membership dues are now past due.. We had a grace period till
January 1. Renewals are $20.00 and can be paid to Annette McCluney at the meetings or by mail:

Annette McCluney
1412 North Park Dr
Greenwood, MS 38930
Make Checks out to: Ella Palmer Chapter #9, OCR

The Sesquicentennial War Comes to the MS Delta
Report

| want to thank everyone that contributed artifacts and their time to make the opening day
a success at the museum. Preliminary reports are 250 people in attendance on Saturday, 110
people on Friday night. The gift shop sold out on some items as well. This is a HUGE record for
an opening of exhibits said Cheryl Taylor, Director of the museum.

Our Camp was represented well on Friday night as well as Saturday on opening day as many
members came out to man our recruiting table, participated in the living history
demonstrations, and helped greet visitors.

Reenactors were on hand as well and fired approximately 200 rounds for the public as they
did drills, firing demonstrations, and portrayed camp life at Fort Pemberton. Pictures of the
event is on the opposite page but you can also go to Museum of the Mississippi Delta on
Facebook to see more.

The exhibits will be on display till August 31. The museum is already | the works planning
the Living History at Fort Pemberton, a night with Minor Buchanan on Holt Collier, and a
Symposium in April.




Scenes from Opening day at the Museum of the Mississippi Delta

(From L-R)

Pic 1 — Larry and General Grant converse on the
futility of his invasion.

Pic 2 — Annette says to Julia Grant, “I cannot believe
that woman thought | was Mary Todd Lincoln.”

Pic 3 (above) — Chris tries to convince Grant to
surrender now, he’s surrounded.

(L- R above)

Pic 1 —Joe thinks he
looks better than the
Yankees.

Pic 2 — Earl is plotting
on how to steal that
young pretty girl
from that dirty
Yankee.

Pic 3 — (Far Left) —
Missy is caught
sampling the wine
and cheese.

Pic 4 — (Near Left)
Larry Drills the men.




Division News:

A Call for Help from the Division

Compatriots:

Jim Huffman here, from the Picayune Camp. On Saturday, Feb. 2, at 10 AM, | am meeting an 84 year-old gentleman from Texas at Raleigh in
order to survey his small, old family cemetery with the aim of restoring same and ordering VA stones for at least two CS vets buried in the plot.
We will be meeting at the Chevron station just west of the intersection of Highways 18 and 35 at the northern end of Raleigh. The station is on
Hwy. 18.

A newspaper reporter is probably going to be there to cover the story of this man’s attempt, in his old age, to rescue his ancestor’s final
resting spot. The gentleman is also trying to get local support from an area minister and the local genealogical society, but he is unsure whether
anyone is actually going to show up.

How he got my name is still a mystery to me, but, nonetheless, like all of you, | will go where | am called if it involves honoring a Confederate
veteran (two to four vets, in this case!).

The vets are four Moore brothers and, according to family stories, their father, though the cemetery may only be the final resting place of
two of the brothers. Two of the brothers served in the 8th MS Infantry. The gentleman knows which units the other two brothers served in, so
this was a strongly Patriotic family during the time that our cherished forebears were struggling for their independence.

The cemetery lies four miles east of the Chevron station, on Hwy. 18, | am informed.

This would be an excellent opportunity for multi-Camp cooperation, as this cemetery lies in an area not covered by a nearby Camp.

Clearly, my Camp is far distant from the cemetery, but we have Camps not too far distant at Jackson, Pearl, Rankin County, Crystal Springs,
McComb, Morton, Forest, Meridian, Laurel, and Hattiesburg.

If a Compatriot or two from each of these Camps could bring a few cemetery-clearing tools, meet with us, and give a couple of hours of their
weekend time, we could knock this project out in one day, plus possibly get some good area media coverage.

| would heartily welcome any assistance whatsoever, as the only tools | have for this project are one worn-out pair of hedge clippers, one
bow saw, one shovel, and one rake (with the tines/head held on by duct tape!). We will probably need chain saws, weedeaters, etc., as the
cemetery is reportedly seriously overgrown.

Please give your strongest consideration to helping this aged gentleman from the great State of Texas recover and honor his Confederate
ancestors.

What better way to spend a Saturday than bringing back some Southern Patriots’ graves from the brink of oblivion? It's what we’re supposed
to do, right?

I would also consider it a great personal favor if you could find the time to help us for a few hours. Please spread the word about this project,
because, with eight or ten of us present, the work would be the work of a mere few hours!

Deo Vindice! — Jim Huffman, Adj., Gainesville Vols, 601.916.1783 (cell), huffman1234@bellsouth.net

Beauvoir Board Meeting

The next quarterly meeting of the Combined Boards of Beauvoir will be Saturday, February 9, 2013 @ 10am. All Division members are
welcome. Limited seating. Speakers must be on the Agenda.

According to the bylaws of the Mississippi Division, Sons of Confederate Veterans, the members of the Beauvoir Board of Trustees are
nominated by the Beauvoir Board of Directors . Larry McCluney has been nominated for another five year term on the Board of Trustees.

Rick Forte,
Chairman of the Board of Directors

QUITMAN RE-ENACTMENT

The event this year will be held in Feb. on the 22 — 24 at Archusa Water Park, near Quitman, MS. It will be the 3 Annual Battles for the Texas
Hospital. Below are the highlights for the weekend:
Friday - Possible school presentation that morning, TBA.
Noon - Check in begins for re-enactors and sutlers.
4 -6 PM - Encampment.
6 - 7 PM Night Cannon Firing.
7 - 10 Encampment.

Saturday - 9 - 11 AM - March to Quitman with Memorial Service at Clarke County Courthouse. Followed by parade through town to
Confederate Cemetery to conduct another memorial service.

2 - 3 PM Battle will be fought. Then supper for troops at 5 PM. At 6:30 another firing of cannons at night.

7 PM - Dance begins with the group Kracker Dan providing the music.

Sunday - 9 -10 - Church Services. Battle will be from 2 -3, then at 4 PM re-enactors disband.
For further info contact - Dianne Long - Carlin on Facebook, or carlindianne@yahoo.com or 601 — 678 - 5382.




OFFICAL REGISTRATION FORM
118th Reunion — Mississippi Division, Sons of Confederate Veterans
and 19th Reunion — Mississippi Society, Order of Confederate Rose
Rankin County — June 21-23, 2013
Hosted by: The Lowry Rifles Camp #1740 Rankin County

SCV MEMBERS NAME(S):

TITLE: SCV CAMP & NUMBER:
ADDRESS
PHONE # (H) (€) EMAIL

SPOUSE NAME (for badge):

OCR MEMBERS NAME(S):

OCR CHAPTER NAME AND NUMBER:

GUEST NAME:

GUEST NAME:

All registered SCV members will receive a name badge, a convention medal, a program, and a bag of goodies. Registration at
the door will receive the same as long as supplies last. (OCR registrants will have a Tea in lieu of a medal.) Please register for
your respective organization below.

REGISTRATION AMOUNTS

SCV on or before June 07, 2013.......$30.00 each for registration ......... QrTy S
SCV after June 07, 2013.....ccceuuuee $35.00 each for registration ......... QTYy S
OCR on or before June 7, 2013 $10.00 each after June 07, 2013 $15.00 each QTY S

Ancestor Memorial: Each memorial is $10.00..........cccceeveerveereene. QTY S
(Please Print or type each memorial on separate page, Thanks!)
Program Ads: $100.00 for full page; $50.00 for half a page; $25.00 for quarter page; $15.00 for business
card size advertising (Please submit ad information on a separate page before May 15, Thanks!) $

Banquet Registration (per plate) $30.00 Qty S

(No Meal Registration after June 7, 2013) Dinner (TBD) Total Amount $
Make Checks Payable to: Lowry Rifles Camp #1740

Mail to: Bill Hinson
238 South Fox Hall Road
Pearl, Ms. 39208

CONTACT INFORMATION: Bill Hinson: (H) 601-936-9048; or email: BHLH87@aol.com
Convention Hotel: Cabot Lodge-Millsaps, Jackson, Ms. Reservations can be made by calling:
601-948-8650, ask for the Mississippi Division, SCV Convention Rates. Rates are $109.00 + tax
per night and plus happy hour from 5:30pm-7:30pm for hotel guest only. Reservations MUST BE MADE before June 07, 2013.




National SCV News:

The Sesquicentennial (150th Anniversary) of the Cause for Southern Independence is upon us! The Sons of Confederate Veterans has
established a unique way you can show support for our efforts and build a legacy for the future. It is the SCV Sesquicentennial Society! By
joining this prestigious group you will help in supporting two projects very important to the future.

First- the General Executive Council made the commitment in October of 2008 to start the process to erect a new building 6 on our property
at Historic Elm Springs. One
of the uses of this new building is to give us office space and return Elm Springs to its original grandeur. However the main function is to house
the Confederate Museum. We are planning a museum that will tell the truth about what motivated the Southern people to struggle for many
years to form a new nation. It will give an accurate portrayal of the Confederate soldier, something that is lacking in most museum and in the
media. 75 % of the money received through this effort goes to that building fund.

Second-we need to leave a legacy for our Compatriots who will be the members and leaders of the SCV when the Bicentennial of the Cause
for Southern Independence arrives 50 years from now. One can only guess at the obstacles they will have to face in putting forth an accurate
commemoration. 25% of the money will go into a fund to be used by the SCV at that point in time.

Here is how you can take part. To join it is a minimum payment of $200.( You can give more if you wish!) You will receive a handsome SCV
Sesquicentennial Society Medal and Certificate. This program will end at at the close of the Sesquicentennial. You may pay all at once or you
can make non-refundable installments of $50 ( you will receive the medal and certificate when paid in full).

Send a check to: Sons of Confederate Veterans
c/o Sesquicentennial Society
P.O. Box 59
Columbia, TN 38402

Or you can call 1-800-MY-DIXIE to pay by credit card. You may also use the on-line donation page at https://scv.secure-sites.us/donation.php
At this time the on-line page does not have a $200 option. You can select $250 (donating an extra $50) or you can donate $100 twice. If you
choose to pay by installment there is $50 option. Be sure to put Sesquicentennial Society in the box marked purpose of payment

Congressman Rangel: "Some Southern States Have Cultures That We Have
To Overcome"

Compatriots:

| wanted every man in this organization to see the following clip. It is an interview with a prominent US Congressman. The remark you will
want to pay close attention to comes at about the 0:55 mark.

It is always good to remember just what is at stake. This transcends mundane SCV business; this goes the essence of what our forefathers
went to war over... and the essence of a cruel, vindictive Reconstruction. Regrettably, that period has never ended for some.

View the following. Be aware... this is why we speak up for our ancestors. In doing so, we are also defending the ability of future Southerners
to be just that... Southerners... Americans... and not be ridiculed for it. http://www.youtube.com/watch?feature=player embedded&v=DBE5P-
ewkm8

| guess the message of tolerance, recalled on a national holiday (and echoed in a Presidential inauguration address) fell on deaf ears with
some. If you are offended by this, then tell YOUR Congressman about it; ask him to hold his uncivil colleague up to ridicule. Use the following
link: http://www.contactingthecongress.org/

Gene HoganChief of Heritage Defense(866) 681 - 7314chief.heritage@gmail.com

February is National Recruitment Month!

There is NO better month to PUSH recruiting; as an individual, as a Camp, or as a Division. The National “Proration” membership policy
makes February the very BEST month to recruit new members to our organization! Check the “explanation” of the program at
www.scv.org/pdf/proration.pdf Become familiar with it and USE IT! Reinstating former members are also eligible for the prorated dues
structure which is another incentive to sign up our former members living in your community.

There is no better time for a new recruit or a returning delinquent member to get the “best bang for his buck!” This means that for a total of
$50, he will be paid in full until July 31, 2014, and receive nine issues of the Confederate Veteran magazine and membership privileges!

The prorated dues amount decreases on May 1% as our fiscal year winds down but of course the bargain benefits do as well! NOW is the
time to do it!

Divisions, Camps or possibly individual members may even want to offer to pay the proration fee as an additional incentive to recruitment!
NOW is the time to begin Camp and Division recruiting contests, as there is no better time to recruit or to simply give that gift membership that
you always meant to give.

If YOU don’t make use of this GREAT recruiting tool you’re missing the very best opportunity we have to offer during the year! “Every
MEMBER, Recruit A MEMBER!” Let’s DOUBLE the membership of the Sons of Confederate Veterans!

Deo Vindice!
Charles Kelly Barrow, Lt. Commander-in-Chief




Sesquicentennial Article
February is Black Confederate Heritage Month

"When you eliminate the black Confederate soldier, you've eliminated the history of the South." quoted from General
Robert E. Lee, in 1864.

With all the flack about the Confederate flag lately, | decided to add a little Black Southron history to my site. During my research | was
amazed to find there were so many free and owned black men and women who fought for the Confederacy, the South and their home.

What gets me is that all those liberals and hate groups call us racist, and from all my research blacks were treated most unfairly, paid less and
went unrespected in the Northern army. While here in the South the majority of the black men who served were paid equal or more than their
white counterparts, they were treated with respect and in most writings that | have found, were praised for their role in the War Between the
States.

The point that | am trying to get to is that the Confederate flag holds a great history, worthy of respect from whites as well as blacks. All of
our ancestors fought and died for the same thing, A Free South!!

The Confederate flag stands for slavery no more than the United States flag that your children pledge allegience to each morning before they
begin their studies in our public schools. When is it going to end ? It's up to us the Southern People.

Slavery was a terrible thing and is to this day a blot on American history as well as Confederate history. Most blacks served because of loyalty
to their country or loyalty to an individual; in doing so, they have demonstrated that it is possible to hate the system of slavery and love one's
country.

Thousands of black Southerners found their way into battle beneath the "starry cross" of their own volition, in spite of being officially
prohibited by the Confederate government. And, judging from the letters preserved in the Official Records, many more would have joined them
had they the opportunity. They became an integral, important part of Southern armies. One scholar has estimated that up to 25% (65,000 out
of 261,000) of free Blacks in the South and 15% (600,000 out of 4 million) of slaves sided with the South at one time during the war.

Black Southerners found their way into Confederate armies in three ways. They served as body servants, taking up arms or in other ways
demonstrating their support for the war. There were many individuals who enlisted in regular units on their own. finally there were several all-
black or predominately-black units in Confederate armies or local defense forces. All three catagories of black Confederates appeared at
Gettsyburg.

Not all body servants were slaves owned by whites. Many were free blacks with attachments --economic and otherwise -- to the people they
served. Such as : Stonewall Jackson's servant, Jim Lewis, was "inconsolable" at Jackson's death. He led Jackson's horse in the funeral procession,
then returned to the army and served Colonel "Sandie" Pendleton at Gettsyburg and after, until Pendleton died at Fisher's Hill in 1864. Robert

E. Lee's cook, William Mack Lee, was a free black who served the General throughout the war and until the General's death in 1870.

We often imagine the armed forces of the Confederate States of America as all white, but that is far from accurate. To imagine the
Confederate armies without black Southerners in their ranks to perpetuate the historical myth of the South as a compartmentalized society. It
ignores the real relationship between blacks and whites in the Old South, as well as the role and experiences of a small but significant portion of
black Southerners in the Confederacy.

It is estimated that over 65,000 Southern blacks were in the Confederate ranks. Over 13,000 of these, "saw the elephant" also known as
meeting the enemy in combat. These Black Confederates included both slave and free.

"It is worthy to assemble facts to put truth in the face of legend." Stephen Vincent Benet once said, "to investigate impartially, to throw new
light on an old problem." While the names of thousands of prominent and little known white Confederate civilians, soldiers and politicians are
written large on the pages of history, ignored are the black men and women without whom the nascent Confederacy could not have mobilized.
Black historians have rejected the authenticity of Confederate blacks.

Black Confederate patriotism took many forms : slaves devoted to their owners, free blacks who donated money and labor, blacks who
joined the Confederate army and slaves who loyally supervised plantations of absentee-owners.

Some examples of Black Confederates :

In Georgia a group published the following letter in the Savannah Evening News :

To Brigadier General Lawton, Commanding Military District:

The undersigned free men of color, residing in the city of Savannah and county of Chatham, fully impressed with the feeling of duty we owe
to the State of Georgia as inhabitants thereof, which has for so long a period extended to ourselves and families its protection, and has been to
us the source of many benefits-beg leave, respectfully, in this hour of danger, to tender to yourself our services, to be employed in the defense
of the state, at any place or point, at any time, or any length of time, and in any service for which you may consider us best fitted, and in which
we can contribute to the public good.

A group of black musicians in Richmond, calling themselves the "Confederate Ethiopian Serenaders" gave the returns of one of their concerts
to help pay for gunboats and munitions.

In Nashville a company of free blacks offered their services to the Confederate government and in June the state legislature authorized
Governor Harris to accept into Tennessee service all male persons of color.

In Lynchburg 70 men enlisted to fight for the defense of Virginia soon after it seceded.

In late April, 60 black Virginians carrying a Confederate flag asked to be enlisted.

In Hampton 300 blacks volunteered to serve in artillery batteries.

But perhaps the largest demonstration of all came in New Orleans. A mass meeting attended by black residents was held just after the news
had arrived from Fort Sumter. They declared themselves resolved and "ready to take up arms at a moments notice and fight shoulder to

Continued on page 8 . ..




Black Confederates continued from page 7. ..

shoulder with other citizens." Later one black man said to a commanding General of the State Militia, "our fathers were brought here as slaves
because they were captured in war, and in hand to hand fights, too. Pardon me, General, but the only cowardly blood we have got in our veins
is the white blood. "

In late August 1868, General Nathan Bedford Forrest gave an interview to a reporter. Forrest said of the black men who served with him:
...these boys stayed with me...and better Confederates did not live. Black Confederate Nim Wilkes once said: | was in every battle General
Forrest fought after leaving Columbia...l was mustered out at Gainesville (Alabama,May 1865).

Among the black Southerners who served in Confederate armies were many who served in General Nathan Bedford Forrest's commands.
Both slaves and Free Men of Color served with Forrest's Escort, his Headquarters and many other units under his command. General Forrest
made his living before the war as a cotton planter, raising livestock, and trading slaves. Like many other slave owners, he had a paternalistic
attitude toward his slaves, one that was compared to humane and benevolent. Within the restrictions imposed by the slaveholding society in
which he lived, Forrest managed to treat the black Southerners with whom he came in contact as well as he perhaps could do. Judging by the
actions and comments of some of the people he owned, and emancipated, he treated them with a level of respect, respect and human dignity
that went significantly beyond the requirements of his profession. Many of the black Southerners he dealt with, in turn, recognized his
friendship and returned it many times over, during and long after the war.

There was a large number of black Confederates that attended United Confederate Veterans meetings during the post-war era. This shows
that black Confederates were held in high esteem by Confederate veterans because their application had to be approved by the white
members. There were 285 black Tennesseans who applied for pensions after the war. The State of Tennessee honored these claims. The
Federal government, however, would not acknowledge their service with the Confederacy.

Some black Confederates that served under General Nathan Bedford Forrest:

* Ben Davis, born March 4, 1836 in Fayette, Tennessee. Applied for pension on July 12, 1921, he was living in Memphis at that time. It is
assumed that Ben Davis was with Forrest at Gainesville, Alabama in 1865.

* Nim Wilkes, born in Maury County, Tennessee, date unknown. He served as a personal servant for General Forrest and was a teamster.
Somewhere between December 1862 and April 1863 Nim Wilkes joined Forrest. In August of 1915 when his pension application was submitted
he was living near Crestview, Tennessee.

* Polk Arnold, born in Shelbyville, Bedford County, Tennessee in 1844. He joined the Confederate army in 1863 and served with General
Forrest, Captain J.C. Jackson and Captain Boone. He served as a private in General Forrest's Escort. Arnold was killed at the battle of Harrisburg,
Mississippi, July 17, 1864. His widow, Mrs. Caldonia Arnold is listed on his pension application.

* Jones Greer, born in Lincoln County, Tennessee in 1844. He served with General Forrest's Escort in 1863 or 1864. Greer was a servant for Lt.
George Cowan. Lt. Cowan commanded the escort in their last battle of the war. Jones Greer was living in Marshall County, Belfast, Tennessee,
at the time he filed for pension. He owned about 10 acres of land that was valued at $250. He had 3 acres of corn valued at $50.00.

* Frank Russell, born in Bedford County, Tennessee. At the time he filed his pension he was living in Williamson County, Franklin, Tennessee in
1921. Frank Russell was one of the few pensioners that had substantial assets. In 1921 he owned 60 acres of land valued at $1,080 and had
about $300 in cash.

* Preston Roberts, enlisted at the first call for volunteers in 1861. Roberts' functioned unofficially as the Quartermaster under the command of
General Nathan Bedford Forrest. It is more than apparent that General Forrest had a great deal of confidence in Roberts. He was in charge of all
funds for the food and was in command of 75 cooks. In the post-war era Roberts was awarded the Southern Cross of Honor by the United
Daughters of the Confederacy. Preston Roberts died in June 1910.

* Alfred Duke, born in Yalobusha County, Mississippi, in 1848. Alfred left for war in 1861 with his owner's son Wiley Duke. He served with the
3rd Tennessee Cavalry.

* George Hannah,born in Cheatham County, Tennessee, September 10, 1847. He enlisted on December 2, 1861. He served with Captain Sam
Mays and General N.B. Forrest in the 3rd Tennessee Cavalry.

* Ned Gregory, born in Lincoln County in 1843. He filed for his pension on June 10, 1921. He was living in Winchester, Franklin County,
Tennessee. He entered the Confederate Army in January of 1863 with his owner's son T.D. Gregory. He remained until April of 1864, when T.D.
sent him home to make a crop. He served in the 3rd Tennessee Cavalry, Co. C, Forrest's first regiment.

* Robert Bruce Patton, born in Williamson County, Tennessee on January 4, 1846. Robert Patton served under Lieutenant Sam C. Tulloss. Patton
appears to have served as a "free man of color." His father Jerry Patton, was born a free man. His father lived in Nolensville and rented from
Miss Lou Rerrive Owens. He served with the 4th Tennessee Cavalry.

* Marshall Thompson born April 10, 1852. He was TEN YEARS OLD when he entered the Confederate army. His owner was Captain Arron
Thompson who served with the 4th Tennessee Cavalry, Co. A. He stated on his pension application: that he "served with Colonel Starnes and
Charles Temple." Two witnesses stated on the pension: "that they knew him and he was a porter for Colonel Starnes in the Confederate army."
Colonel J.W. Starnes was a physician, and one of Forrest's best officers. Charles Temple was a private in Co.l, 11th Tennessee Cavalry. Company
| was a part of the original Douglas' Tennessee Partisan Ranger Battalion. It is assumed that Marshall served with Private Charles Temple after
Colonel Starnes death.

* Hardin Starnes, He was another black Confederate that served with Colonel Starnes. He applied for his pension on March 15, 1929, and stated
that he served with Colonel J.W. Starnes until his death in 1863.

* John Terrill, born in 1844 at the old White homestead near Franklin, Tennessee. He was the personal servant and aide to J.B. White. As a boy
of sixteen he went to Mississippi and joined General Chalmer's escort. He later rode with General Forrest. Legend says John Terrill served with
J.B. White to the end of the war, and became a Doctor for the black community in the post-war era. Records list "J.B. White" in the 6th
Tennessee Cavalry, Co. D. It also appears that John Terrill attended U.C.V. meetings during the post-war era. A man could not attend United
Confederate Veterans meetings unless he had served with honor in the war. It was a privilage to attend these meetings.

Continued on page9...




Black Confederates continued from page 8. ..

* Wright Willow, born on December 25, 1836. He served with J.P. Whitlow in Company G, 16th Tennessee Cavalry. He was at the Battle of Fort
Pillow and at one time held General Forrest's horse.

* Lewis Muzzell, born September 17, 1845. He joined General Forrest's Cavalry on September 18, 1863. He served with Daniel Muzzell, who was
a Private in Company E, 20th Tennessee Cavalry. Lewis Muzzell's pension application was accepted, as were all the men that are covered here.
He died on April 8, 1932. His family wanted a Confederate headstone for his grave. Their wish was not granted. The Federal Government would
not supply headstones for black Confederates.

* Alex Porter, born in Henry County, Tennessee. He served with General Forrest in Col. Russell's regiment and was a servant for Captain Killis
Clark. He stated on his application that he was with the 20th Tennessee Cavalry, Co. F. He was a member in good standing with the U.C.V.,
Fitzgerald Kendall Camp #1284. He died in the city of Paris, Henry County, Tennessee on July 8, 1932.

* James Jefferson, He fought in one of the first battles and last battles of the war. He was from Summerfield, Alabama. He went by the
nickname "Jim Jeff." His owner, Dr. Samuel Watkins Vaughn and Jim Jeff arrived as the 1st Battle of Manassas was starting. The 4th Alabama
Infantry suffered 305 casualties during the heavy fighting. During the battle a couple of Confederate soldiers were wounded near Dr. Vaughn
and Jim Jeff. Dr. Vaughn picked up one of the wounded men's muskets and joined the 4th Alabama. Jim Jeff grabbed a musket and joined the
ranks beside Dr. Vaughn. In time, the Union forces were driven from the field. In the post-war era James Jefferson ran a small grocery store on
the Summerfield road. The Vaughns made sure the James Jefferson received a Confederate pension, which they said was an expression of
gratitude from the Confederacy.

* Cal Sharp, born September 12, 1841 in Lewis County, Tennessee. He filed for his pension on January 3, 1931. He served under General Forrest
until the war ended. He died on January 26, 1935 at the age of 93.

Thus all over the South there were black men who responded to the news of war by making public demonstrations of their support for the
Confederacy. Southern blacks also supported the rebellion in individual ways. In Fort Smith, Arkansas, a black-sponsored ball raised money for
soldiers. Richard Kinnard of Petersburg gave $100, and Jordan Chase of Vicksburg, a veteran of the war of 1812, gave a horse for the
Confederate cavalry and pledged an additional $500 to the cause. A New Orleans real estate broker also gave $500 to the war effort.

Not all could give money, but even some of the poorest slaves supported the war : an Alabama slave gave a state regiment a bushel of sweet
potatoes, possibly all he had to give. The black residents of Helena, S.C., rounded up $90 for soldier relief and in Charleston a little black girl
sent "a free offering of 25 cents." The free black women of Savannah made uniforms for Southern soldiers and among the subscribers of a
Confederate loan in Columbus, Georgia, was a free man who contributed $300. The "Ladies Gunboat Fund" in Savannah, which eventually
produced the C.S.S. Georgia, had significant black support.

The number of affluent free blacks in the South grew dramatically in the 1850s, a decade of unprecedented prosperity and continuous
economic expansion in the South. In Charleston, 75 whites rented homes from blacks. By 1860, there were 26 free black residents of Nashville
who, with no property in 1850, had managed to accumulate net assets of $1,000. They became successful as plantation owners as well as
farmers, artisans and skilled craftsmen. By 1860 in Charleston alone they owned $500,000 in property. Perhaps the group that had the
strongest vested interest in seeing the South victorious were the black slaveowners. In 1830 approximately 1,556 black slaveowners in the deep
South owned 7,188 slaves. About 25% of all free blacks owned slaves. A few of these were men who purchased their family members to protect
or free them, but most were people who saw slavery as the best way to economic wealth and independence for themselves.

News of South Carolina's secession from the Union reached the Crescent City on December 21, 1860, and it resulted in several raucous
celebrations over the next several days. In this atmosphere, a number of free blacks sent a letter to the editor of the Daily Delta expressing
their support for their native state. The letter stated : ... the free men of colored population (native)...love their home, their property, their own
slaves, and they are dearly attached to their native land, and they recognize no other country than Louisiana, and care for no other than
Louisiana, and they are ready to shed their blood for her defense. They have no sympathy for Abolitionism; no love for the North, but they have
plently for Louisiana; and let the hour come, and they will be worthy sons of Louisiana. They will fight for her in 1861 as they fought in 1814 -
15....

The Richmond Howitzers were partly manned by black soldiers. They saw action at 1st Manassas, in addition two black regiments, one free
and one slave participated in the battle on behalf of the South.

A black Confederate, George ?, when captured by Federals was bribed to desert to the other side. He defiantly spoke, "Sir, you want me to
desert, and | ain't no deserter. Down South, deserters disgrace their families and | am never going to do that."

An unidentified black Winchester resident became a local hero after being jailed and allowed only bread and water because of his support of
the South and refusal to work for the Union. The old man was forced to chop wood with aniron ball and chains attached to his arms and legs,
but stubbornly vowed to support the Confederacy to his last breath. A Charlottesville newspaper reprinted an interview with James Ward, a
slave who fled "Yankeedom" but returned with warnings to his fellow slaves of abuse and racism in Union army camps. He declared he would
rather be the slave of "the meanest masters in the South" than to be a free black man in the North : "If this is freedom, give me slavery
forever."

Spostylvania County free blacks placed themselves and their property at Virginia's disposal in August of 1861, and a black Fairfax County
farmer sold twenty-eight acres of his 150-acre farm and donated the money to the state's defense. A Winchester newspaper gleefully reported
the outcome when Union raiders carried off nine slaves belonging to a local slaveowner. In Maryland the slaves were offered freedom or return
to their owners; they unanimously stated a preference for the Old Dominion, their wives and children and claimed devotion to their masters.
Flabbergasted, Unionists "set them on Virginia shore again and the blacks are now home contented and happy, fearing nothing." After two
weeks of freedom in Pennsylvania, four Clarke County slaves, disgusted with the North, demanded to be returned to Virginia but were instead
sold. Confederate Virginia was a biracial society intertwined with black and white influences. As a minority within a minority, pro-Confederate
blacks have received little scholarly research. Numerous Afro-Virginians, free blacks and slaves, were genuine Southern loyalists, not as a
consequence of white pressure but due to their own preferences. They are the Civil War's forgotten people, yet their existence was more

Continued on page 10. ..
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wide spread than American history has recorded. Their bones rest in unhonored glory in Southern soil, shrouded by falsehoods, indifference
and historian's censorship.

Not only did Jefferson Davis envision black Confederate veterans receiving bounty lands for their service, there would have been no future
for slavery after the goal of 300,000 armed black CSA veterans came home after the war. Free black musicians, cooks, soldiers and teamsters
earned the same pay as white Confederate soldiers.At the Confederate Buffalo Forge in Rockbridge County, Virginia, skilled black workers
earned on average three times the wages of white Confederate soldiers and more than most Confederate army officers. ($350 - $600 a year).
This was not the case however in the Union army where blacks did not receive equal pay. White soldiers in the Union army received $13 a
month and black soldiers received $10 a month, of which $3 was taken for clothing and one ration. They were also given inferior weapons and
materials.

Indeed, black Southerners who served the Confederacy have been out of favor with historians, social scientists and other scholars for 150
years. Yet when the Army of Northern Virginia marched into Pennsylvania in 1863, or the Army of Tennessee retreated to Atlanta in 1864, they
were not all-white armies, as we have come to imagine them. Instead, thousands of black Southerners marched with them, as servants, nurses,
surgeons, assistants, laborers, drivers and even a few in combat roles. Thousands now lie beneath Southern soil in unmarked graves, with no
marker for their final resting sites and no Confederate flags to fly above their headstones on Confederate Memorial Day. Why have their
experiences been forgotten ? Perhaps one small reason is that during the post-war era the Federal government refused to furnish grave
markers for black Confederates. The Federal government would only furnish grave markers for Union, Confederate and black Union soldiers.




